Regular Session




              January 19, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Tuesday, January 19, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 4 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini    M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to excuse any absent officials. 
Mr. Williams- I would like to say that Mr. Mogg did contact me and tell me he would not be able to make it to tonight’s meeting. Anyone else?

There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the January 4, 2021 regular session as presented to council. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the Treasurer’s Annual Financial Report for year ended December 31,2020, from the Ohio Ethics Commission the official list of elected officials and notification of filing requirements that is due to be returned by and must be notarized. I will have that done and sent out and also notification that the filing deadline is Monday, May 17, 2021. That is all.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper files. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini – Yes Mr. President, I know Marsha said she will be giving her report tonight, but I did get a chance to look over the Treasurer’s Report for year end. To me, what I see there is that it reflects good financial management and stability over the past year. I would like to thank the Treasurer and Auditor’s Offices and the Administration in their diligence in insuring this came to be. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you. 
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele – The monthly Park & Rec Board meeting will be held here in City Council Chambers this Thursday, January 21, 2021 at 6:00 pm. The park board secretary Peg Heim has stepped down. The board would like to thank Peg for the excellent job. The board will be appointing a replacement at Thursday’s meeting. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park and Rec. meetings. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- Not in attendance
Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President 
Utilities- Mr. Kerr – Thank you Mr. President. I would…once we get our computers up and running, I am possibly looking at a zoom meeting with the rate study gentleman. That way, we could possibly get that rolling in the next couple of months. We are looking in the future to do that. That way we can get it rolling and move forward. That is all I have for utilities Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Thank you
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, the street department is out filling potholes. They tell me they have been replacing, No Parking, street signs and picking up some street signs that needed straightened out basically. That is all I have tonight thank you.
Safety- Mr. Hallapy- No report Mr. President thank you

Mr. Williams- thank you.
REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Hallapy- finishing final numbers for 2020. That should be done by end of month and that is all I have.
Mr. Williams- Okay thank you.
Mr. Hallapy- Oh, the fence it keeps getting bumped back and back and back but it should be in very soon.
Mr. Williams-okay
FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President. I would first like to acknowledge the passing of Don Waldron. He was a Fire Chief and a couple of weeks ago, in between our meetings, passed away from COVID. He Started the Hazmat stuff for Hubbard Fire and has been ongoing with support and training. It is going to be a huge loss to Trumbull County. He was teaching at Mahoning County the Hazmat Crew. The Chief at our LAPC meeting gave kudos to the fire department for their multiple responses in the last number of months that they didn’t have to come out to the freeway. Hubbard would handle those hazmat calls. That is what Donny had trained this department for years. They are going to be looking for help training to pick up the additional slack for what Donny use to do. They had a total of 33 calls. A lot of stuff went on at our meeting, Mr. Darko was sworn in. Mr. Sauline was out of state, so he will be sworn in at the next meeting. Mr. Darko was elected to Chairperson for the fire district. We did order the radios. The Chief did assure us all that because of the radio issues we mentioned at the last meeting, we are going to keep the old radios as back up. In case that would happen again. Several radios will be there as backup, the older radios in case the Marx radio system would do what we heard happened last time. We did approve purchasing those radios. We are looking at an Employee Schedule Work Force Management, kind of like a time clock tracing mechanism for the part time staffers. The rest of the applications that will be coming in, we are going to start interviews. We need a way to keep track of these guys coming in and out and time clocks. This company is used by some of the other fire departments in the Trumbull County area. We are looking at that scheduling process with that company that does that Work Force Management. We are approved for a grant writer to write for the Marx radio balance and for an ambulance. I don’t know if we’ll get it. It would be at the station not to be run as an ambulance just to be a first response vehicle. It might be a year or so before it comes, but now is the time if the grant writer can get it. Get it and then we would have it, so we approved that. That was budgeted for that grant writer. We are looking at an exhaust system. The one we looked at previously doesn’t pull enough of the harmful carcinogens out of the area. We have to look at one that will pull the stuff out that causes the cancer that all these firefighters die from over the years. We are relooking at a company that could do that system. We motioned to get a new work bench which the other one has been there for years, a washer and dryer for the part time staff that are going to come on. If they get stuff on them during work, they need to throw it in there. The current one we have is for turnout gear only. It is a dryer that is not compatible with regular clothes, duty clothes and they approved that. That was budgeted. We are looking at an architect firm to look at the remodeling of the bathrooms. We didn’t approve anyone yet, but we will get with Mr. Villano to let him know because I guess the sewer. The way things go, we have to make sure that that whole bathroom and the new bathroom that the piping and work and everything is the right way. So, we would…once we look at a gentleman to 
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come in and take a look at the bathroom also, the station, the property needs and stuff like that. We did not approve that yet but were looking into that just to remodel and different things for the station. That is something we would like done. I believe that is all I have Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Okay, thank you very much.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Lou Carsone- Thank you Mr. President, first of all I would like to echo the sentiments expressed by Mayor Kyle in caucus in thanking Chief Stanish and his entire fire crew for the performance last night along with all their companies that assisted and the police department for the support services that they rendered there. Sincere thanks and appreciation for all the work that was done last night at the fire. The only item I have is on January 13, Mayor Kyle issued the Full-Time Police Officer Oath of Office to Richard Kennedy. Richard was one of our auxiliary officers and has now stepped up and is filling the full time slot that was vacated by DJ Sheldon when he resigned to take another position. I would have liked to have him sworn in at this council meeting. He's ’paperwork was a bit delayed. We didn’t want to delay his starting as a Full-Time Officer. In the near future, I will arrange with Chief Thompson to have him come here and introduce him to council. Thank you, Mr. President that is, all I have.
Mr. Williams- Thank you

SERVICE DIRECTOR- Mr. Livingston- Not in attendance
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report Mr. President thank you.
Mr. Williams-thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- Thank you Mr. President, each of you as required has my Treasurer’s Annual Financial Report as required by ORC 733.45 have received my report via email but I do…I hope you had time to look it over. I do feel as usual that there are a few items that require a note or are noteworthy of comment. First of all, our debt, obviously we paid off our OWDA Loan. That has reduced our debt significantly on this. On the receipts, you will notice under General Fund 100 under gross receipts that percentage is grossly overstated.  At the end of the year, in our receiving our CARES Act money, what you see there in the balance $202,000 of that is still left in there because checks have not cleared for what we have paid for to reduce that CARES Act to zero. That will come down significantly. Definitely, below 11.59% which is over inflated. Everything else on this report, as far as receipts, is in line as far as balances. You see very little changes in percentages there. Looking at our bank accounts, also note where the First National General Account that percentage too is worth noting. That increased percentage is due to the change in the monies we took from our sweep and put it into our CD’s. It was to our advantage to do so interest wise for the year coming. That calendar cash summary you see our total revenues and total expenditures are pretty much in line. Not much of a difference between the two. That is a good sign. That is per the report. I also want to bring to your attention that is NOT on your report, if you recall two or three years ago, we initiated a charge card processing for three departments utilities, tax, and Mayor’s Court. Last year, we processed in those three departments, 726 transactions to the tune of $118,123, for an average transaction of $162.70. This has proved to be a really good source in processing revenues for utility billing and all those departments. I think that is a real good tool for our community out there to see that growing at no cost to us. That is, it. That is all I have to point out to you. Any questions?
Mr. Crowe-yes before you

Mr. Williams- Wait a second, now is not the time to do that.
Mr. Ruha- okay
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Mr. Williams- when they...when she makes her motion to except you can ask questions then.
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Nothing this evening Mr. President thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you. Is there a motion to except the reports?
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, and city officials. 
Mr. Crowe- Before you turned the page, you had something right towards the end of that. You said there was an interest of 11 percent.
Ms. Ruha- I said 

Mr. Crowe- something was over inflated?

Ms. Ruha- Gross Receipts under the General Fund 100 right there under receipts. You see that in your email on the right-hand side.

Mr. Crowe- Okay

Ms. Ruha- I said, it was over inflated by $202,000 because that money is still remaining in that balance until all those checks clear. 

Mr. Crowe-right

Ms. Ruha- that we already paid for under the CARES Act.
Mr. Crowe- Okay, I see that thank you.
Ms. Ruha- your welcome

Mr. Williams- thank you Marsha.
Mr. Kerr- Can I make one comment?

Mr. Williams- Sure

Mr. Kerr- Under the fire, I just want to review real quickly under the fire that the alarm went off at 5:45 that is just to recognize our department. The incident command, chief Stanish and people understand our second alarm, our third alarm, our fourth alarm, our mutual aid agreements, that we had the ladder truck that came. We would love to have a ladder truck. We have been talking about that for years.  When that goes out and for years that has happened, it comes out as an alarm drop. A lot of people, I guess, ignore, or nonchalantly say alarm drop it is just somebody’s alarm going off. This wasn’t an alarm drop. When the cops went by… police, I am sorry, saw smoke and said this is real then they change it to structure fire. Then it went to a second alarm. Somebody requested that is sitting here and then it went to a third alarm, the fourth alarm was called as rehab and backup. Those guys are out there. They needed tanks filled. They needed help because they had been in and out, and in and out, and up and down. They needed a crew to actually help them. That is kind of how the make is set up, how the mutual aid agreements are set up in our community. Kudos to the incident command, the Chief and the Eagle Joint Fire District. I mean I tell you what, those people heard this church, and they were bustin down from Shenango, West Middlesex and Coitsville. The church is on fire so the other communities… those alarms go off that way and there is mutual agreement there that is in place. Sometimes we do training together with their departments that is what I wanted to mention.
Mr. Williams- Okay any other questions or comments?

There were no more questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
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Mr. Williams-We will now move on to our Mayor’s Report Mayor Ben Kyle

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. I just want to echo some of those same statements that Ms. Ruha made, commented also with Chairperson Zambrini. We ended the year in a solid financial position. I want to thank Council, our Auditor, our Treasurer, our Law Director, and all employees. It was truly a team effort to make it through 2020 and we all did it together. I truly thank everyone for that. Yesterday’s events, there was a massive fire that occurred at St Patrick’s Church. Thankfully, no one was hurt but first and foremost, I want to thank Eagle Joint Fire District and our Police Department for the outstanding job that they did to save one of the mainstays in our community. All the other departments that had arrived on scene to help out, I want to personally thank them as well. I spent a few hours on scene and watched the amazing outpouring of support by the community not only church members but also just members of the community last evening. I was also at the church this afternoon helping. I just stopped down to see what they needed or what we could do. It ended up being a number of hours down there where we were able to relocate a number of things. Just with the outpouring of support, they will be able to continue on at the Parish Center church services in the foreseeable future.  My prayer goes out to all the members of the church, Father Mike Swierz, all the volunteers and also a sincere thank you to our first responders for the efforts they did last evening. On a completely different note, but also involving fire safety, over the past 6 months, I have been working with Phil Mazi owner of Handyman Hardware to try to create a partnership in a sense to …he wanted to give back to the community and he had reached out to me. We are currently working on having a smoke detector drive thru where Handyman Hardware will be donating 250 tow packs of smoke detectors, for city residents, for also township residents. As long as somebody shows a Hubbard Driver’s License, he is going to have 250 of them to create a way for people (residents) to be able to drive thru hopefully, here at the City Building and have them donated right to them. That is in the works. I truly appreciate Phil Mazi the owner of Handyman for wanting to do something for safety for the community. That is something that hopefully we will be able to announce in the very near future, we can get those in the residents’ hands and try to keep everybody safe. That is all I have tonight thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

Mr. Williams- I would just like to say Phil, I know throughout this COVID he has been a big help to the city in getting its PPE for us and that you know not gouging us. He is a great example of somebody that wants to give back to the community. We cannot thank him enough. 

There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Crowe- yes Mr. President I think you said to do it now.
It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Toda to appoint Ryan Hallapy to the Hubbard Union Cemetery Board. There were no questions or comments. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.       

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on any of our agenda items, please step to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote.
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NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- We have no one with requests for legislation this evening correct?

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 17-20 Third Reading
ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE AUDITOR OF THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 17-20 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
Ordinance 18-20 Third Reading
ADJUSTING COMPENSATION OF THE TREASURER OF THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY 

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 18-20 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

Ordinance 19-20 Third reading

ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE WARD AND COUNCIL AT LARGE MEMBERS OF HUBBARD CITY COUNCIL HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 19-20 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

Ordinance 20-20 Third reading

ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL OF HUBBARD CITY COUNCIL HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 20-20 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

Ordinance 1-21 Second Reading

ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE MAYOR’S SECRETARY TO: EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2021, $35,400, EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2022, $35,900, AND EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2023 $36,500

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 1-21 it will flow to its third reading.
Ordinance 3-21 First Reading

SETTING COMPENSATION FOR THE CLERK OF HUBBARD CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CALENDAR YEAR 2021 IN THE AMOUNT OF $7,500 ANNUAL SALARY AND $12.50/PER HOUR FOR ALL HOURS WORKED OVER 30 PER MONTH

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 3-21 it will flow to its third reading.

Ms. Zambrini-second

Mr. Williams- second reading
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ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 4-21 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO EXECUTE A THREE-YEAR CONTRACT FOR THE 2021-2023 CALENDAR YEARS WITH CIRCLE K, HUBBARD, OHIO FOR THE PURCHASE OF FUEL FOR CITY VEHICLES AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to suspend the second and third readings of Ordinance 4-21. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele that Ordinance 4-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business, when recognized please step to the microphone, State your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. We have no one so I would entertain a motion to adjourn.
ADJOURN 
A motion was made by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Crowe to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

